ONCHOCERCIASIS

GUIDELINES FOR STOPPING MASS DRUG ADMINISTRATION AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION OF HUMAN ONCHOCERCIASIS



CRITERIA AND PROCEDURES



ONCHOCERCIASIS

GUIDELINES FOR STOPPING MASS DRUG ADMINISTRATION AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION OF HUMAN ONCHOCERCIASIS

CRITERIA AND PROCEDURES



WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data

Guidelines for stopping mass drug administration and verifying elimination of human onchocerciasis: criteria and procedures.

1.Onchocerciasis – prevention and control. 2.Onchocerciasis – epidemiology. 3.Onchocerciasis - drug therapy. 4.Ivermectin - administration and dosage. 5.Onchocerca volvulus - isolation & purification. 6.Guideline. I.World Health Organization.

ISBN 978 92 4 151001 1

(NLM classification: WC 885)

© World Health Organization 2016

All rights reserved. Publications of the World Health Organization are available on the WHO website (www.who.int) or can be purchased from WHO Press, World Health Organization, 20 Avenue Appia, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland (tel.: +41 22 791 3264; fax: +41 22 791 4857; e-mail: bookorders@who.int).

Requests for permission to reproduce or translate WHO publications –whether for sale or for non-commercial distribution– should be addressed to WHO Press through the WHO website (www.who.int/about/licensing/copyright_form/en/index. html).

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by the World Health Organization to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the World Health Organization be liable for damages arising from its use.

Printed by the WHO Document Production Services, Geneva, Switzerland.

WHO/HTM/NTD/PCT/2016.1

Guidelines update date: 2020

CONTENTS

GUIDELINES FOR STOPPING MASS DRUG ADMINISTRATION AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION OF HUMAN ONCHOCERCIASIS

CRITERIA AND PROCEDURES

AC	CKNO\	WLE	DGEMENTSvi	
Gl	LOSSA	٩RY	vii	
EΧ	ECUT	IVE	SUMMARYx	
1	BAC	KGF	ROUND	
	1.1	Int	roduction	
	1.2	Со	ntrol and elimination of human onchocerciasis	
	1.3	On	chocerciasis elimination programmes and their phases	
	1.4	De	scription of diagnostic tests	
	1.4	4.1	Entomological evaluation by O-150 PCR	
	1.4	4.2	Serological evaluation by Ov-16	
	1.4	4.3	Parasitological evaluation by skin snip microscopy and DEC patch test	
	1.4	4.4	Skin snip evaluation by PCR	

2	RATIONALE	7
3	PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES	8
4		9
5	METHODS	
	5.1 Development process	
	5.2 Guideline questions	
	5.3 Systematic review	11
	5.4 Formulation of recommendations	
6	DECLARATION AND MANAGEMENT OF INTERESTS	13
7	RESULTS OF EVIDENCE RETRIEVAL, SYNTHESIS AND ASSESSMENT	14
8	RECOMMENDATIONS	
	8.1 Demonstration of the interruption of transmission of <i>Onchocerca volvulus</i>	
	for the purpose of stopping MDA	
	8.1.1 O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies	
	8.1.2 Ov-16 serology testing in children less than 10 years of age	
	8.1.3 Skin snip microscopy	
	8.1.4 Ocular infection	19
	8.2 Confirmation of interruption of transmission of <i>Onchocerca volvulus</i>	
	at the end of post-treatment surveillance	
	8.2.1 O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies	
	8.2.2 Ov-16 serology testing in children less than 10 years of age	
	8.2.3 Ocular infection	
9	STANDARD OPERATING PROCEDURES FOR STOPPING MASS DRUG	
	ADMINISTRATION AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION	
	9.1 Introduction	
	9.2 Post-treatment surveillance (phase 2)	
	9.2.1 Step 1	
	9.2.2 Step 2	
	9.2.3 Step 3	
	9.2.4 Step 4	
	9.3 The international verification team	
	9.4 Acknowledgement of elimination	
	9.5 Conclusion	
10) POST-ELIMINATION SURVEILLANCE (PHASE 3)	

 SIDERATIONS	JRE CONS	11 FUT
 	Revision	11.1
 	Modelling	11.2

12 DISSEMINATION AND EVALUATION OF THE EFFECT OF IMPLEMENTING THE GUIDELINES 29

REFERENCES

ANNEXES (SEE SEPARATE FILE)

Annex 1. Key questions	1
Annex 2. Summary of the evidence	5
Annex 3. Decision tables.	95
3.1. O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies (KQ1)	95
3.2 . Ov-16 serology (KQ1)	105
3.3. skin snip microscopy (KQ1)	115
3.4. ocular infection (KQ1)	125
3.5. O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies (KQ2)	125
3.6. Ov-16 serology (KQ2)	143
3.7. ocular infection (KQ2)	153
Annex 4. Summary of declared interests	161
Annex 5. Preparation of the country report	163
Annex 6. Process of verification of elimination and role and responsibilities of the	
international verification team	167
6.1. The process of verification	167
6.2 . The international verification team	167
6.3. The country visit	168
6.4. The report of the international verification team	169
Annex 7. Entomological evaluation of the impact of community-wide ivermectin	
distribution on Onchocerca volvulus transmission	171
7.1. General remarks	171
7.2 . Methodology	172
7.3 . Data reporting and analysis	173

Overall coordination and writing of the guidelines

Tony Ukety coordinated the development and drafting of the guidelines with input from Gautam Biswas, under the overall direction of Dirk Engels.

WHO Guideline Development Group

Eddie Cupp (Emeritus Professor, Auburn University, United States of America), Yankum Dadzie (formerly of the Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa and the African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control, Ghana); Patrick Lammie (United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and Task Force for Global Health, United States of America); David Molyneux (Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland); Thomas Unnasch (University of South Florida, United States of America); Laurent Yameogo (formerly of the Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa and the African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control, Burkina Faso).

WHO Steering Group

Gautam Biswas (Department of Control of Neglected Tropical Diseases); Daniel Boakye (African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control); Albis Gabrielli (Department of Tropical Diseases and Zoonoses, Eastern Mediterranean Regional Office); Chris Mwikisa (African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control); Tony Ukety (Department of Control of Neglected Tropical Diseases).

Co-chairs of the WHO Guideline Development Group

Elie Akl (American University of Beirut, Lebanon); Mark Eberhard (retired staff, United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention).

GRADE methodologists of the WHO Guideline Development Group

Gerald Gartlehner (Danube University Krems, Austria); Peter Mahlknecht (Danube University Krems, Austria); Kylie Thaler (Danube University Krems, Austria).

Peer reviewers

Steven Ault (Neglected Infectious Diseases, WHO Regional Office for the Americas); Darin Evans (United States Agency for International Development); V. Kumaraswami (retired scientist, Indian Council of Medical Research, India); Richard Ndyomugyenyi (former Onchocerciasis Elimination Programme Manager, Ministry of Health, Uganda); Mauricio Sauerbrey (Onchocerciasis Elimination Program for the Americas).

Acknowledgement of financial support

The Global Network for Neglected Tropical Diseases and the United States Agency for International Development provided financial support for the development of these guidelines.

GLOSSARY

The definitions below refer to the use of terms in these guidelines and may have different meanings in other contexts.

Annual transmission potential

A value calculated as the product of the annual biting rate, the proportion of black flies with infective-stage *Onchocerca volvulus* larvae and the mean number of infective larvae per infective fly. The value refers to the approximate number of infective larvae any one individual may be exposed to in a year. Current evidence suggests that at an annual transmission value of less than 20 in an endemic onchocerciasis focus is not sustainable.

Case of human onchocerciasis

An individual in whom there is evidence of current infection with Onchocerca volvulus.

Case definition of human onchocerciasis

An individual who presents with:

- fibrous nodules in the subcutaneous tissue and
- laboratory confirmation of the presence of *Onchocerca volvulus* microfilariae in skin snips (microscopy or polymerase chain reaction) or
- the presence of viable *Onchocerca volvulus* adult worms in excised nodules or
- the presence of living microfilariae in the eye as determined by slit lamp or other examination.

Control

A reduction of the incidence, prevalence, intensity, morbidity and/or mortality of disease as a result of deliberate efforts. Continued interventions may be required to maintain this reduction.

Elimination

The reduction to zero of the incidence of infection caused by a specific pathogen in a defined geographical area, with minimal risk of reintroduction, as a result of deliberate efforts; continued actions to prevent re-establishment of transmission may be required. When elimination of the parasite is confirmed, the endemic area enters the phase of post-elimination surveillance.

Endemic onchocerciasis focus

An area within a country where a local cycle of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission is maintained and gives rise to local infections; that is, where the basic reproductive rate exceeds 1 (apart from temporal fluctuations). Endemicity is stable where the incidence

of the infection shows little or no increasing or decreasing trend over time. Endemic foci (and transmission zones) can be classified as having (i) active transmission, (ii) suppressed transmission; and (iii) interrupted transmission.

Countries are classified as:

endemic when Onchocerca volvulus transmission and infection are present; or

post-endemic when a country with a previous history of endemic onchocerciasis is officially confirmed as having successfully completed a post-treatment surveillance period of at least 3–5 years of interrupted transmission in all its previously endemic onchocerciasis foci.

Eradication

The permanent reduction to zero of the global incidence of infection caused by a specific pathogen as a result of deliberate efforts, with no risk of reintroduction. Sometimes a pathogen may become extinct, or may still be present in confined settings such as laboratories. Eradication requires a formal certification process.

Incidence

The rate at which new cases occur in a given population within a defined time interval.

Interruption of transmission of Onchocerca volvulus

The permanent reduction of transmission in a defined geographical area after all the adult worms (and microfilariae) in the human population in that area have died, been exterminated by some other intervention, or become sterile and infertile.

Morbidity

The presence of disease manifestations of the skin (such as dermatitis, especially pruritus and depigmentation) and of the eye (including keratitis, corneal opacities, iridocyclitis, chorioretinitis, optic neuritis and blindness) caused by *Onchocerca volvulus* parasites.

Ov-16

A recombinant *Onchocerca volvulus* antigen to which IgG4 antibodies are produced and are detectable using immunological methodologies. The critical threshold for interruption or elimination of transmission is an upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of less than 0.1% confirmed seropositivity to Ov-16 in children under 10 years of age.

Polymerase chain reaction

A biochemical method in molecular biology to amplify a single or a few copies of a piece of DNA across several orders of magnitude, generating millions to billions of copies of a particular DNA sequence.

Poolscreen

A software program that employs a statistical model to calculate the probability of infection of an individual black fly with *Onchocerca volvulus* from the number of positive pools and the size of the pools using the results of polymerase chain reaction. The model

takes into account the biting rate, the fly density and the infection rate to calculate estimates of annual transmission potential (or seasonal transmission potential) and associated 95% confidence intervals. The critical threshold for interruption or elimination of transmission is an upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of the point estimate of the prevalence of black flies carrying infective larvae of 0.05%, calculated by the results of polymerase chain reaction from testing the head of the vector in which L3s are found.

Post-treatment surveillance

The period of at least 3–5 years after the end of treatment during which ongoing surveillance is conducted to document that interruption of transmission has occurred and there is no recrudescence of infection.

Prevalence

The proportion of the host population infected at a particular point in time.

Ro (basic reproductive rate)

A measure of the reproductive success of the parasite population. Endemic onchocerciasis requires a basic reproductive rate equal to or greater than 1; any intervention which aims to eliminate onchocerciasis must achieve a state where this rate is below 1 for a sufficient period of time (usually defined by the reproductive lifespan of the parasite). Corresponding values are the threshold biting rate (that is, the vector density below which *Onchocerca volvulus* cannot remain endemic) and the population breakpoint (that is, the parasite density below which onchocerciasis cannot remain endemic).

Seasonal transmission potential

A value calculated as the product of the seasonal biting density, the proportion of flies with infective-stage larvae and the mean number of infective larvae per infective fly. The seasonal transmission potential may be equal to or slightly less than the annual transmission potential.

Sentinel community

A hyperendemic community pre-selected by some programmes where in-depth epidemiological evaluations take place at regular intervals (before treatment starts and at set intervals thereafter).

Suppression of transmission (or conditional interruption of transmission)

The absence of infective larvae (L3s) in the *Simulium* vector population. Infectivity can be suppressed through drug (ivermectin) pressure, despite the potential for re-initiation of transmission through the presence of a population of adult worms capable of producing microfilariae if the drug pressure is removed.

Transmission zone (equivalent to a transmission focus)

A geographical area where transmission of *Onchocerca volvulus* occurs by locally breeding vectors and which can be regarded as a natural ecological and epidemiological unit for interventions.

BACKGROUND

Human onchocerciasis (river blindness) is a disease of the skin and eye caused by *Onchocerca volvulus*, a parasitic worm transmitted by *Simulium* species (black flies) that breed in fast-flowing rivers and streams. The disease is endemic in 31 countries in sub-Saharan Africa, three countries in Latin America and in Yemen. Since 2013, the World Health Organization (WHO) has verified three countries in Latin America as free of human onchocerciasis.

Whilst nodulectomy and vector control have been implemented in the past, the current intervention strategy is based on mass drug administration (MDA) of ivermectin. In Africa, annual community-directed treatment with ivermectin is the main intervention in most areas except in a few foci where semi-annual treatment is implemented. In the Americas, semi-annual ivermectin treatment with a minimum coverage of 85% is the main intervention; recently, quarterly treatment has been implemented in some foci.

Onchocerciasis control programmes carrying out mass treatment with ivermectin have three phases:

Phase 1

The first phase, the intervention or treatment phase, is characterized by regular ivermectin treatment with a minimum requirement of 80% therapeutic coverage. This phase typically lasts at least 12–15 years, corresponding to the reproductive lifespan of the adult worm when exposed to drug pressure. Three countries (Equatorial Guinea, Uganda and the United Republic of Tanzania) supplement MDA with vector control.

Phase 2

The second phase immediately follows the intervention or treatment phase and is therefore also called "post-treatment surveillance". This phase typically lasts 3–5 years.

Phase 3

The third phase starts at the end of the 3–5 years of post-treatment surveillance and is also known as "post-elimination surveillance". It follows the confirmation of the initial assessments at the end of phase 2, thereby providing strong evidence that transmission has been permanently interrupted (eliminated) in a country.

An onchocerciasis elimination programme uses several diagnostic tests in vectors (black flies) and in affected communities (humans) to monitor progress. These include:

Entomological evaluation by O-150 PCR technique, to determine the level of infective stage of *O. volvulus* larvae (L3 stage) in female black flies based on amplification of the parasite-specific DNA probes O-150. The upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of the prevalence of infective flies as measured by PCR should be less than one infected black fly for 1000 parous flies (< 1/1000) tested, representing a prevalence of less than 0.1% or

one infected black fly in 2000 of all flies examined, equivalent to a prevalence of less than 0.05 %. A minimum of 6000 black flies collected from a transmission zone must be tested and all found to be free of infective larvae to ensure that the upper bound of the 95% confidence interval is met.

Serological evaluation by Ov-16, to determine the presence of IgG4 antibodies to the antigen Ov-16 in children of less than 10 years in order to detect exposure to the *O. volvulus* parasite. Generally, a sample size of 2000 children is needed to detect a prevalence of less than or equal to 0.1 % at the upper bound of the 95% confidence interval. For a finite population with 1100–2000 children to be examined, the number of the sample size of children to be tested has been estimated accordingly in these guidelines. When the eligible population of children less than 10 years of age is below 1100, then all children in that focus should be tested according to the appropriate statistical methods for finite populations.

Parasitological evaluation by skin snip microscopy and DEC patch test can be used to monitor progress during the first (treatment) phase of onchocerciasis elimination programmes, but not to verify elimination.

Skin snip evaluation by PCR, to differentiate actual infection from exposure to the parasite in certain situations where a number of positive tests are found (that is, where Ov-16 seropositivity is 0.1%).

RATIONALE

Although outdated, the guidelines for certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis published by WHO in 2001 were used to confirm the elimination of interruption of transmission in Colombia (2013), Ecuador (2014) and Mexico (2015). Apart from a few foci in Africa (Mali, Senegal, Sudan and Uganda) where transmission of the parasite has been interrupted and MDA subsequently discontinued, a number of countries are planning to determine whether they have eliminated transmission of *O. volvulus*.

Additionally, there was a need to comply with the methods for guideline development according to the international standards as stipulated in the second edition of the WHO handbook for guideline development published in 2014.

SCOPE, PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES

The criteria outlined in these guidelines are intended for use at the end of the elimination process when programmes decide whether to stop MDA and to begin post-treatment surveillance and monitoring for recrudescence. Interruption of transmission following MDA should be considered as achieved in a country only when adequate post-treatment surveillance has been completed in all endemic foci; elimination of parasite transmission is verified at the end of the 3–5-year surveillance period.

The scope of these guidelines is thus to prepare endemic countries for stopping MDA at the end of treatment (phase 1), in transitioning to post-treatment surveillance (phase 2) and for confirming the interruption of transmission at the end of phase 2 and the beginning of post-elimination surveillance (phase 3).

The purpose is to provide an updated tool for achieving and verifying elimination of transmission of *O. volvulus* at the end of onchocerciasis elimination programmes using mainly MDA.

The objectives are:

- to provide evidence-based recommendations to health providers and policy-makers in order to demonstrate and confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* before, during and after post-treatment surveillance; and
- to inform end-users of the procedures required for verifying the elimination of human onchocerciasis.

TARGET AUDIENCE

The target audience of these guidelines is policy-makers in endemic countries, national neglected tropical disease or onchocerciasis elimination programmes and those involved in verification of elimination of human onchocerciasis.

GUIDELINE DEVELOPMENT METHODS

These guidelines were developed in accordance with the second (2014) edition of the WHO handbook for guideline development. Two key questions were formulated and outcomes selected in collaboration with the Guideline Development Group and the guideline methodologist:

 Which diagnostic tests or combination of tests can validly and reliably be used to demonstrate interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* for the purpose of stopping MDA?
Which diagnostic tests or combination of tests can validly and reliably confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* at the end of post-treatment surveillance?

Commissioned experts performed a systematic review of the literature and the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE) approach was used to assess the evidence and to formulate recommendations. The GRADE approach designates the body of evidence for each important outcome with a level of confidence or certainty that the effect of a test or approach as measured or known is actually correct. Thus each recommendation is accompanied by an assessment of high, moderate, low or very low certainty that the supporting evidence provides the correct estimate of effect or association.

The factors considered by the Guideline Development Group when formulating the recommendations during a face-to-face meeting (Geneva, January 2015) included: overall certainty of the balance of benefits and harms of the test or approach; resources required; cost; equity; feasibility; and acceptability. The Guideline Development Group formulated a strong recommendation when its members were confident that the desirable consequences outweighed the undesirable effects of the intervention, whereas a conditional recommendation was issued when it considered that the balance of the potential consequences of a test or approach were less certain. The draft guidelines underwent external peer review before finalization.

DECLARATION AND MANAGEMENT OF INTERESTS

All the participants at the face-to-face meeting completed and signed WHO Declaration of Interest forms, which were reviewed and assessed by the WHO Steering Group. At the end of the assessment, the potential conflict of interest for the guidelines was deemed inconsequential in respect of the two members who declared having received research grants from the drug manufacturer that donated ivermectin, and their involvement with the manufacturer was announced to the members of the Guideline Development Group; to further minimize bias during discussions, and as most members were experts and scientists in the field of onchocerciasis, an independent methodologist with no connection with onchocerciasis activities co-chaired the meeting.

RESULTS OF EVIDENCE RETRIEVAL, SYNTHESIS AND ASSESSMENT

Two prospective observational studies were identified that addressed the key questions and thus formed the basis for the recommendations for demonstrating and confirming the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus*.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The Guideline Development Group formulated the following recommendations:

To demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* for the purpose of stopping MDA

1. O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies should be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, high certainty of evidence

2. The Ov-16 serology test should be used in children under 10 years of age to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

3. Skin snip microscopy should not be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA. Skin snip microscopy may be used in a transition to using Ov-16 serology; during such transition, skin snip microscopy and Ov-16 serology should be used in parallel. Skin snip microscopy, if used, should be applied with a sample size providing adequate statistical certainty that programmatic goals have been reached.

Conditional recommendation, low certainty of evidence

4. Assessment of ocular infection should not be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

To confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* at the end of the post-treatment surveillance period leading to the elimination of human onchocerciasis

5. O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies should be used to confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus*.

Strong recommendation, high certainty of evidence

6. The Ov-16 serology test should be used in children to confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* when the result of O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies is at or near the threshold (that is, less than 1 L3 infective larvae of *O. volvulus* parous fly or 1 out of 2000 total flies).

Conditional recommendation, low certainty of evidence

7. Assessment of ocular infection should not be used to confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus*.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

STANDARD OPERATING PROCEDURES FOR STOPPING MDA AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION

Once onchocerciasis mapping is completed in a country, the programme should select sentinel villages close to vector breeding sites. Stopping MDA will be considered only after continuous MDA implementation with a minimum therapeutic coverage in the transmission zone of 80% during phase 1 (treatment phase) indicates it is safe to do so.

Four steps are required in order to stop MDA during phase 2 (post-treatment surveillance):

Step 1

The health ministry establishes an oversight committee independent from the national programme to address matters concerning onchocerciasis elimination.

Step 2

The committee advises the country to stop MDA according to the recommendations contained in these guidelines. It considers the status of treatment for lymphatic filariasis and/ or any recrudescence issues of each focus, including cross-border risk with neighbouring countries, to determine the length of post-treatment surveillance that can extend the 3–5 year period. Only the entomological PCR-O150 DNA test should be used to make such a decision. However, the Ov-16 serology test could be used if insufficient black flies are collected.

Step 3

The committee advises the national programme to prepare the country report once all the foci have completed the post-treatment surveillance period.

Step 4

The country submits its report to WHO through the appropriate WHO regional office. After receipt of the country report, WHO constitutes an international verification team to conduct the verification of elimination according to the format included in *Annex 6*. The collection, methodology, data reporting and analysis of assessments in black flies are described in *Annex 7*.

Based on the judgement of the international verification team, the WHO Director-General issues the acknowledgement letter declaring the elimination of human onchocerciasis. Post-elimination surveillance (phase 3) then follows until onchocerciasis has been eliminated in the entire region.

POST-ELIMINATION SURVEILLANCE

Post-elimination surveillance by O-150 PCR assessment of black flies is regularly undertaken in countries where WHO has verified elimination until the risk of recrudescence of the disease no longer exists in any country in that region.

FUTURE CONSIDERATIONS

The discovery of new diagnostic tools or interventions and improved metrics generated by modelling-based research activities on onchocerciasis and lymphatic filariasis may justify a revision of these guidelines by 2020.

BACKGROUND

1.1 INTRODUCTION

Human onchocerciasis, a vector-borne disease, is endemic in 31 countries in sub-Saharan Africa, three countries in Latin America and in Yemen. WHO has verified the elimination of transmission of the parasite in Colombia, Ecuador and Mexico respectively in 2013, 2014 and 2015 and declared them free of the disease. The infection is caused by *Onchocerca volvulus*, a filarial nematode (1,2). Chronic infection causes itching and disfiguring lesions of the skin and produces eye lesions that can lead to irreversible blindness. Because the vectors (black flies of the genus *Simulium*) are insects that breed as larvae in fast-flowing rivers and streams and bite humans near these sites, the disease is also known as river blindness. In the Americas, the disease is sometimes referred to as Robles' disease after Dr Rodolfo Robles, the Guatemalan physician who first documented the causal relation of *O. volvulus* with vision loss and blindness.

1.2 CONTROL AND ELIMINATION OF HUMAN ONCHOCERCIASIS

In Africa, the blindness and the severity of skin lesions have severe socioeconomic consequences. Historically, river blindness has led to the desertion of large areas of fertile land adjacent to vector breeding sites, impeding the economic development of affected countries (3).

Control of morbidity from human onchocerciasis and interruption of transmission of the causative parasite have commanded attention and been addressed in several different ways. Control strategies have included removal of nodules (nodulectomy), vector control and, more recently, mass drug administration (MDA) with ivermectin (4,5). These interventions have varied among regions of the World Health Organization (WHO) in time and place,

with varying degrees of success; all have been well characterized and documented in the peer-reviewed literature (6). Currently, nearly all programmes use MDA with ivermectin, administered once, twice or four times a year (7,8).

In the WHO African Region, annual or semi-annual distribution of ivermectin is used to sustain the successes of the Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa (OCP) and is distributed annually in community-directed country programmes. Community-directed treatment with ivermectin is the main intervention of the African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control (APOC) established in 1995, which covers all of the non-OCP countries where the disease is endemic. These programmes, initially aimed at controlling blindness, have operated under World Health Assembly resolutions WHA47.32 and WHA62.1 adopted in 1994 and 2009 respectively (9).

In the WHO Region of the Americas, semi-annual mass treatment using ivermectin with a minimum expected coverage of 85% of the eligible population in all endemic communities is the strategy adopted by all endemic countries; quarterly treatment is provided in selected areas. In 1991, resolution CD35.R14 of the XXXV Directing Council of the Pan American Health Organization called for the elimination of morbidity due to onchocerciasis by 2007 (*10*). The OEPA was established in 1992 to consolidate the efforts of partner agencies with a view to eliminating the disease and providing technical and financial assistance to national programmes. This goal was reaffirmed in resolutions CD48.R12 and CD49.R19 endorsed in 2008 and 2009 respectively. The OEPA now operates under resolution CD49. R19, which calls for the regional elimination of ocular morbidity caused by onchocerciasis and interruption of transmission of the causative parasite by 2015 (*10*).

1.3 ONCHOCERCIASIS ELIMINATION PROGRAMMES AND THEIR PHASES

The advent of ivermectin, an effective microfilaricide suitable for large-scale use in rural areas, has enhanced prospects for control or elimination of the disease in many areas, including Africa. The medicine is provided free of charge by Merck & Co., Inc. under the Mectizan Donation Program. Given as an oral dose, ivermectin temporarily lowers skin loads of microfilarial *O. volvulus* to levels below those required for effective transmission by *Simulium* species (black flies). Ivermectin also has a demonstrated microfilarial suppressant activity in adult female worms and a deleterious impact on adult worms, especially when given multiple times per year (*11*).

Studies in several endemic onchocerciasis foci in Africa and the Americas have shown that sustained, high level coverage with ivermectin is crucial for successful control of transmission and morbidity. Therefore, an important criterion to trigger the initial evaluation of a country's control programme is evidence that broad, effective coverage with ivermectin has been achieved over a sufficiently long period of time to effect interruption of transmission and reduce morbidity (5).

Onchocerciasis control programmes carrying out mass treatment with ivermectin have three phases (*Figure 1*).





ATP, annual transmission potential; PES, post-elimination surveillance; PTS, post-treatment surveillance

Phase 1 The first phase – the intervention or treatment phase – is mainly characterized by regular treatment with ivermectin MDA. Each treatment round requires a minimum of 80% therapeutic coverage of the eligible population (*12,13*). Treatment eventually leads to a suppression or near-suppression of the annual transmission potential of the vector and thus to a temporary suppression of transmission. However, the population of adult worms may still be at a point of potential recovery should treatment be withdrawn.

If effective MDA continues at the proper interval, this temporary suppression of transmission gives way to interruption of transmission. This phase typically lasts for at least 12–15 years in the case of annual treatment, corresponding to the reproductive lifespan of the adult parasite when exposed to drug pressure. At the end of the first phase most if not all adult worms should have died or become infertile. Importantly, some adult worms and/or microfilariae may persist, but the minimal level of transmission that may occur will not maintain the infection (that is, any transmission is below the threshold necessary to maintain the parasite population [Ro < 1], indicating that elimination of the parasite is imminent).

At some point during phase 1 the infection reaches a state of transmission interruption in which no evidence of ongoing transmission or new infections can be demonstrated. This is a critical time as the programme decides whether to suspend treatment.

Phase 2 The second phase – post-treatment surveillance – occurs when interventions are stopped. During this period, the national programme conducts periodic assessments to ascertain that transmission remains interrupted for a minimum period of 3 years, or up to 5 years depending on the specific parameters of each focus. This timeframe is critical in those areas at highest risk of recrudescence of infection, especially in (i) areas with historical prevalence of intensity of infection bordered by foci with ongoing transmission or (ii) areas with low coverage or few treatment rounds; and (iii) areas of political instability. Periodic assessments can be conducted during this phase by focus, by transmission zone or by country. Isolated foci or transmission zones in the same country may be evaluated at different times if MDA activities are not implemented or progressing in a synchronized manner.

1.4 DIAGNOSTIC TESTS

Any diagnostic tests used to monitor epidemiological progress towards transmission end-points during post-treatment surveillance should be statistically sound and include well established, validated numbers of required samples of the vectors and/or those of the affected human population. The samples should be examined, with identification of correct target populations to be tested and the range of acceptable values including confidence intervals.

1.4.1 Entomological evaluation by O-150 PCR technique

Entomological evaluation by O-150 PCR is a diagnostic technique that aims to determine the level of infective-stage *O. volvulus* larvae in the vector population as analysed by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) technique based on amplification using *O. volvulus*specific DNA targeting probes O-150 repeat family sequence (14-17). The flies must be collected during daylight hours when parous flies are most abundant (implying knowledge of their diurnal biting cycle for each species or cytoform concerned) and during the peak transmission season of the year (to optimize the collection of infected specimens).

Flies are pooled by collection site into pools containing no more than 200 individuals, and the heads and bodies are separated and examined individually. The bodies (thorax and abdomen of black flies), which may contain *O. volvulus* DNA from microfilaria or L2 stages, may be used to assess if any parasite remains in the human population using black flies as an alternative to skin snipping (xenodiagnosis). However, as bodies carry only immature larval stages, a positive result in bodies is not necessarily indicative of ongoing transmission, which requires the presence of infective-stage larvae (L3) in the head of the vector. Thus, if any evidence for parasite–vector contact is found in the analysis of body pools from a given area, all head pools from that area must be tested to gain as accurate an estimate of the prevalence of flies carrying infective-stage larvae as possible.

The criteria used for entomological assessment are:

- an upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of the prevalence of flies carrying infective larvae (L3) in the head of less than 0.1% (< 1/1000) in parous flies; or
- an upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of the prevalence of L3 of less than 0.05% (< 1/2000) in all flies (assuming a parity rate of 50%).

These criteria were first applied by the former OCP in West Africa (18,19), then operationalized in the OEPA (20,21) and in recent APOC evaluations in West Africa (22,23).

For the sample size, sufficient flies must be tested to ensure that the upper bound of the 95% confidence interval for the prevalence of infective flies is less than 0.05%. This level of statistical confidence requires that a minimum of 6000 flies must be collected from a transmission zone and all must be shown to be negative by PCR for parasite infective larvae. In areas where collection of such a large number of flies is not feasible, as many flies as possible should be collected over a period of time and tested to ensure that the upper bound of the 95% confidence interval for the annual transmission potential or the seasonal transmission potential falls below an acceptable level.

Estimates of the annual transmission potential necessary to maintain the parasite have ranged from 2 to 54 L3/person/year using mathematical models (*15,24*), and from 8 to 18 L3/person/year using field observations (*25,26*). Furthermore, previous estimates were developed before the advent of ivermectin, and the concept of few to no microfilariae in the skin as a result of MDA with ivermectin would suggest that the data used are not entirely comparable to the present situation. Nonetheless, setting an annual transmission potential with an upper bound of the 95% confidence interval of less than 20 has been successfully operationalized in the Americas where a variety of *Simulium* species with differing vectorial capacities serve as vectors; results to date indicate that this is a suitable cut-off point (*20*). However, such thresholds may be different for African settings and further clarification is awaited.

In the event that no flies are collected because the vector has been eliminated or has disappeared as a result of environmental changes, as in certain foci in Uganda where *S. neavei* was the vector (27), the absence of larval stages of *S. neavei* species on the phoretic crab in surveys and from flies collected in a defined focus is a substitute indication of interruption of transmission.

1.4.2 Serological evaluation by Ov-16

The *O. volvulus* Ov-16 antibody test (*28,29*) can be performed on finger-prick blood samples and is a proven, valuable and minimally invasive assay (*9,41,42*). The test determines the presence of IgG4 antibodies to the antigen Ov-16 and is useful for detecting the exposure to the *O. volvulus* parasite.

During the few past years this serological test has been operationalized in Latin America (11,20,21, 30-33) and in Africa (27,34). Children under 10 years of age were included in the evaluation surveys, which determined exposure to the parasite with a sufficient sample size to detect a prevalence of less than 0.1% at the upper bound of the 95% confidence interval.

Generally, a sample size of 2000 children of less than 10 years is required for Ov-16 serology testing in order to meet this criterion (*35*). Children are selected by a multistage stratified sampling method scheme applied to the local lower administrative unit level. For example, if the local lower administrative unit contains 20% of the total estimated population of the focus (transmission zone), a subsample of 400 children will be enrolled from that administrative unit.

In small foci where there are fewer than 2000 children under 10 years of age, the sample sizes must be tested to ensure that the prevalence of Ov-16 in the target population of children is equal to or less than 0.1% (*Table 1*).

Table 1 Proportion of finite target population that must be tested to conclude that the prevalence in the entire target population is $\leq 0.1\%$ when none of the sample tested is positive

Total population size (children < 10 y)	Maximum number of positives allowed in total population of children < 10 y	Actual allowed upper bound of prevalence (%)	Number of sample size to be tested
1750	1	0.057	1663
1500	1	0.067	1425
1250	1	0.080	1188
1100	1	0.090	1045

When the eligible population of children is fewer than 1100, essentially all eligible children should be tested. In these situations, efforts should be made to calculate the confidence interval using statistical methods appropriate for finite populations. Sampling should be representative of the entire transmission zone, and analysis should allow for stratification by age.

Because the Ov-16-based serological test may detect recent as well as historic exposure, other confirmatory tests are still needed to distinguish new patent infections from exposure. Efforts are under way to develop such tests, which should be incorporated into the evaluation process of programmes as they become available.

1.4.3 Parasitological evaluation by skin snip microscopy and DEC patch test

Skin snips and the DEC patch test are useful tools for monitoring progress as an elimination programme is implemented and moves towards that goal during treatment (phase 1). A detailed description of the procedures and sample size is found in the APOC manual on evaluating the impact of community treatment with ivermectin using the skin snip method (*36*). However, a test capable of detecting any new patent infection with a high positive predictive value is still needed.

1.4.4 Skin snip evaluation by PCR

A PCR test on skin snip is indicated in some limited situations where few serologically positive children (Ov-16 > 0.1%) are detected in order to confirm actual infection rather than exposure to the parasite. Serologically positive children found negative by PCR testing of skin snips are considered negative for patent infection with *O. volvulus* and are accepted as not contributory to the 0.1% threshold calculation. Since these children would be considered as *O. volvulus* "exposed", ethically, the programme should re-examine them 1–1.5 years later to determine if they have developed patent infection. If so, they should be treated accordingly.

RATIONALE

The original (2001) WHO guidelines for certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis included the following criteria: (i) an absence or near absence of infective-stage *O. volvulus* in the vector as determined by the O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) test with a minimal sample size of 10 000 black flies; and (ii) an absence of detectable infection based on skin snip microfilariae, DEC patch test, nodule detection and serological testing of untreated children reaching 5 years of age or in untreated new residents who have migrated into an endemic area where transmission has been interrupted. A five-year cumulative incidence rate of less than 1 new case per 1000 susceptible children or individuals provided an acceptable sample size (*37,38*).

Since 2007, these criteria and the respective diagnostic tools have been operationalized in Latin America and in Africa.

In the Region of the Americas, elimination has been the main goal of the OEPA since its inception in 1991 and has been achieved in three formerly endemic countries since then (*39*). At the end of 2014, transmission is believed to have been interrupted in 11 of the 13 endemic foci, with only the twin foci on the Brazil–Venezuelan border remaining with active transmission. Consequently, WHO has verified elimination of human onchocerciasis in Colombia in 2013 (*40*), Ecuador in 2014 (*41*) and Mexico in 2015 (*42*) on the basis of the original guidelines.

In the African Region, the shift from control to elimination programme in 2009 led to significant operational changes and implications (12, 13, 43, 44) as well as a renewed approach and criteria to monitor the progress, impact and outcome of the programme using the lessons learnt over the past decade in the Americas (11, 30-33) and, more recently, in Africa (22, 34, 45, 46).

In addition to these lessons learned during the operationalization of the criteria and procedures within the old WHO guidelines, there was a need to develop an evidence-informed guideline using transparent and explicit methods for assessing the evidence and for formulating recommendations as stipulated in the WHO handbook for guideline development (47).

These guidelines are therefore intended to update the criteria used in the WHO 2001 document and to adhere to WHO's standards and procedures for developing guidelines since 2007. By doing so, countries in which onchocerciasis is endemic will have appropriate tools at their disposal for guidance on when and how to stop MDA and to conduct post-treatment surveillance until confirmation of the elimination of onchocerciasis, to be followed by verification of elimination by WHO.

7

PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES

The purpose of these guidelines is to provide evidence-based recommendations that warrant the discontinuation of MDA and the verification of elimination of transmission of *O. volvulus*. Information is provided on how to monitor and assess onchocerciasis in order to demonstrate that transmission of *O. volvulus* has been interrupted in areas previously identified as endemic.

The objectives are:

8

3

- to provide national onchocerciasis elimination programmes and external agencies with the recommendations required to demonstrate and confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* over a specified period of time; and
- to inform those involved in national onchocerciasis elimination of the required procedures for verifying elimination of human onchocerciasis.

TARGET AUDIENCE

Δ

9

These guidelines are primarily targeted at national neglected tropical disease or onchocerciasis elimination programme managers within health ministries in anticipation that the recommendations will be adopted as national policies by policy-makers. They are intended also as guidance for those involved in verifying elimination of human onchocerciasis. 10

METHODS

5.1 DEVELOPMENT PROCESS

A Guideline Development Group comprising seven members from leading stakeholders with expertise of onchocerciasis in Africa, the Americas and Yemen was formed. In addition, two methodologists were commissioned to retrieve, synthesize and assess the evidence, a process preceded by formulating key questions and selecting outcomes in collaboration with the members of the Guideline Development Group and a WHO Steering Group. The methodologists reviewed the literature systematically and assessed the quality and certainty of evidence according to the GRADE approach (48). They also prepared the decision tables, which guided members of the Guideline Development Group to formulate recommendations during a face-to-face meeting (Geneva, January 2015) co-chaired by a third independent methodologist familiar with WHO's procedures and standards for developing guidelines and one member of the Group. The draft guidelines were reviewed by five external peers with diverse expertise and field experience in onchocerciasis, lymphatic filariasis and malaria, and their comments helped to refine the final document.

5.2 GUIDELINE QUESTIONS

Two key questions were formulated as follows:

- Which diagnostic tests or combination of tests can validly and reliably be used to demonstrate interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* for the purpose of stopping MDA (KQ1)?
- Which diagnostic tests or combination of tests can validly and reliably confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* at the end of post-treatment surveillance (KQ2)?

Members of the Guideline Development Group contributed electronically to the development of these key questions by providing details of the type of tests to be used, their critical thresholds and the optimal time-point of their use as summarized in *Table 2* and in *Annex 1*.

Table 2Diagnostic tests for measuring interruption of transmission and confirming elimination of
transmission of Onchocerca volvulus

Test	Threshold	Time-point	
O-150 PCR in black flies (head)	< 1/1000 (0.1%) parous flies or < 1/2000 (0.05%) in all flies assuming a 50% parous rate	Peak transmission season	
	A 95% Cl is used		
Ov-16 serology in children (< 10 y)	< 0.1%	In same quarter of year as flies are collected	
	A 95% Cl is used		
Skin snips (PCR)	Only done on those children who test Ov-16 positive	As soon as possible after serological results are known	

CI, confidence interval; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; y, years

5.3 SYSTEMATIC REVIEW

The commissioned methodologists conducted the review of the literature to answer two key questions (KQ1 and KQ2). The eligibility criteria comprised:

Population

The eligible populations for inclusion in the review were human populations at risk for onchocerciasis as well as black flies in endemic regions. Black flies (*Simulium* species) were considered a population because they are the vector of *O. volvulus*.

Intervention (diagnostic tests)

The search included studies on populations where diagnostic tests for measuring the elimination of O. volvulus have been implemented individually or in various combinations.

Control (diagnostic test accuracy reference standard or other test)

Evidence from studies with a known and validated reference standard or comparison of two versions of a similar test was also included in the review.

Outcomes

The main outcome was the absence of recrudescence of infection; that is, the negative test at the time-point of KQ1 predicts a negative test at the time-point of KQ2.

Timing

The first question (KQ1) determined the interruption of transmission, hence the end of MDA, whereas the second question (KQ2) confirmed the end of post-treatment surveillance.

Setting

Areas endemic for onchocerciasis for which populations at risk have received MDA and are being evaluated in order to demonstrate or confirm the interruption of *O. volvulus* transmission.

The details of the search strategy are included in *Annex 2*.

5.4 FORMULATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS

The experts commissioned by the Guideline Development Group conducted a systematic review of the literature using the GRADE approach to assess the quality of the evidence and to formulate the recommendations. The GRADE approach designates the body of evidence for each important outcome with a level of confidence or certainty that the effect of a test or approach as measured or known is actually correct. Thus each recommendation is accompanied by an assessment of high, moderate, low or very low certainty that the supporting evidence provides the correct estimate of effect or association.

The co-chair led the Guideline Development Group through the process of formulating the recommendations. Members were asked to review each of the key questions and to formulate recommendations based on the evidence identified by the systematic review. The discussion was structured around decision tables that were prepared a priori, and contained the following criteria: accuracy of the diagnostic tests; overall certainty of the evidence; resources required; cost; equity; feasibility; and acceptability of the test or approach. After judging the various criteria, the members agreed on the balance of consequences, the direction and strength of the recommendation, and its wording.

A strong recommendation was formulated when members were confident that the desirable effects of adherence to the recommendation outweighed the undesirable effects (or vice versa). A conditional recommendation was formulated when desirable effects of adherence to the recommendation probably outweighed the undesirable effects (or vice versa).

The recommendations were formulated by consensus among the members. When consensus could not be reached, votes were taken by hand-raising at the Chair's discretion. A strong recommendation was adopted if supported by at least a two-thirds' majority. As members raised points that were relevant but not directly related to criteria that did not directly affect the recommendation, the co-chair attempted to classify them as conditions or key remarks to support the recommendation statement, implementation considerations, monitoring considerations or implications for future research. He offered a neutral recommendation as a starting point for discussing the recommendation statement.

The draft guidelines underwent external peer review before finalization: no changes could be made in the recommendations during this process, however several clarifications were added.

DECLARATION AND MANAGE-MENT OF INTERESTS

All seven members of the Guideline Development Group and the three methodologists who participated in the face-to-face meeting completed and signed WHO Declaration of Interest forms (*Annex 4*).

6

Of the seven members with longstanding involvement in onchocerciasis control or elimination programmes or research activities, two reported having received research grants or consulting fees from either the Mectizan Donation Program or the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. Two members of the WHO Steering Group reviewed and assessed these two cases and concluded that these declared interests were not a significant conflict of interest and these individuals therefore participated fully in the guideline development process.

The two systematic reviewers and the guideline methodologist were neither voting members of the Guideline Development Group nor onchocerciasis experts; they declared no conflicts of interest. However, they participated in the meeting at which recommendations were formulated (the guideline methodologist was co-chair) to ensure that the evidence was evaluated objectively and that the recommendations accurately reflected the evidence.

RESULTS OF EVIDENCE RETRIEVAL, SYNTHESIS AND ASSESSMENT

Overall, there was little direct comparative scientific evidence on the use of different tests for verification of elimination of human onchocerciasis. The best available evidence was provided by two prospective observational studies that provided data from interruption of transmission leading to cessation of treatment. Multiple studies of diagnostic test accuracy comparing various tests were located but these were generally done in populations with high prevalence of onchocerciasis (which does not reflect the situation close to interruption of transmission with a low prevalence of onchocerciasis). This is particularly important because the standard reference test used in these studies (skin snip microscopy) does not perform well in populations with low disease prevalence. Moreover, comparative studies of diagnostic test accuracy were performed to assess test accuracy, but not to demonstrate interruption of transmission or elimination.

For demonstrating interruption of transmission or elimination of *O. volvulus*, the quality of the evidence for entomological assessment through O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) of black flies was rated high, whereas for epidemiological assessments such as Ov-16 serology, skin snip microscopy and ocular morbidity (slit lamp) it was low. The systematic reviews and the assessments of the certainty of the evidence are included in *Annex 2*.

7

8.1 DEMONSTRATION OF THE INTERRUPTION OF TRANSMISSION OF O. VOLVULUS FOR THE PURPOSE OF STOPPING MDA

8.1.1 O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies

O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies should be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, high certainty of evidence

8.1.1.1 Background

8

Onchocerciasis is a vector-borne disease, where humans are the only natural vertebrate host, and infection rates and intensity are determined by the degree of exposure to infected vectors. However, the epidemiology of onchocerciasis is not uniform throughout its distribution because different disease patterns are associated with different variants or strains of the parasite, with differences in the vector capacity and blood-feeding characteristics of local black fly populations, with the seasonal abundance of the vector and with differences in the human host responses to the parasite. These factors, together with those related to environmental, geographical, social and demographic influences, increase the complexity of the epidemiology of the disease in the different areas of its distribution. The original WHO guidelines on the certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis issued in 2001 (*37,38*) required a sample size of 10 000 black flies, which was operationalized at a minimum of 6000 black flies in Latin America and a few countries in Africa.

8.1.1.2 Summary of the evidence

The systematic review conducted on the use of O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA identified two observational studies (*33,46*) and 15 studies of diagnostic test accuracy (*29,49,50–62*), which provide limited evidence on the comparative use of tests (*Annex 3.1*).

Based on those two observational studies, the O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) for black flies test was rated very accurate with a high certainty of evidence. Following historical data from Mali, this PCR test could distinguish *O. volvulus* from the cattle parasite *O. ochengi*, which could not be done by simple dissection of black flies.

8.1.1.3 Rationale for the recommendation

The rationale for the strong recommendation was based primarily on the specificity of the PCR testing, which is higher than that for the dissection of the black flies. In addition, larger pools of flies are more cost–effective than smaller pools for the overall costs of the programme.

Nevertheless, a few factors could affect the feasibility of implementing PCR in the community, including (i) the existence of a procurement and supply policy; (ii) support from the Ministry of Health; (iii) support from the frontline health facilities; and (iv) health workers' attitudes, motivation and outreach on the basis of one study in Africa (66). In this case, the value of properly informing and empowering communities to enlist them as crucial allies in disease control efforts can facilitate the acceptability of the test by showing the benefits of the intervention.

Overall, the desirable consequences clearly outweighed any undesirable consequences in both Latin America and Africa.

8.1.1.4 Implementation considerations, including monitoring and evaluation

The existence of regional laboratories serving the largest possible administrative area is the main prerequisite for implementation of this test.

Sampling should be appropriately conducted according to APOC standard operating procedures on entomological evaluation.

Laboratory quality control should be regularly monitored to ensure high-quality, reliable test results.

The test should be conducted annually up to the end of post-treatment surveillance.

8.1.1.5 Research priorities

More investigations should be carried out to define appropriate and standardized protocols for fly catching.

8.1.2 Ov-16 serology testing in children less than 10 years of age

The Ov-16 serology test should be used in children less than 10 years of age to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

8.1.2.1 Background

In areas where onchocerciasis is endemic, infected individuals harbour both adult (macrofilariae) and immature (microfilariae) worms. Following an appropriate period of MDA with ivermectin (that is, corresponding to the lifespan of the *O. volvulus* parasite

under recurrent treatment), infected subjects are believed to be free of any microfilariae in their skin or eye. Consequently, children born by the end of MDA implementation are not exposed to *O. volvulus* parasites, justifying the indirect method of determining the interruption of transmission of onchocerciasis. Towards that end, the Ov-16 serology test aims to determine the level of detectable onchocercal infection in children and migrant individuals in an endemic area during the post-treatment surveillance phase as stipulated in the 2001 WHO guidelines for certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis (*37,38*).

8.1.2.2 Summary of the evidence

The systematic review conducted on the use of the Ov-16 serology test in children to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA identified the same two observational studies (*33,46*) and 15 studies of diagnostic test accuracy (*29,49,50–62*) above, which provide limited evidence on the comparative use of tests for the determination of interruption of *O. volvulus* (*Annex 3.2*).

The Guideline Development Group rated the Ov-16 serology test as accurate, with a low certainty of evidence. Studies were mostly performed in populations with high onchocerciasis prevalence, and the reference standard used (generally skin snip microscopy) is an imperfect test in low prevalence settings at this stage of the programme (63). In addition, interruption of transmission demonstrated by Ov-16 serology testing was not confirmed during and after post-treatment surveillance using the same test.

8.1.2.3 Rationale for the recommendation

Apart from the costs of a plate reader for ELISA testing, estimated at approximately US\$ 5000, Ov-16 serology testing can easily be used in the field with strong community participation (64–68) and support from nongovernmental development organization partners alongside other programme assessments such as transmission assessment surveys for lymphatic filariasis (69). One ELISA test costs about US\$ 0.15, which is cheaper than the cost of continuing MDA.

Compared with skin snipping the ELISA (finger-prick) test is considered to be minimally invasive and hence more acceptable in some settings.

The Guideline Development Group concluded that the desirable consequences clearly outweighed any undesirable consequences in most settings.

8.1.2.4 Implementation considerations, including monitoring and evaluation

Despite the simplicity of the Ov-16 serology test, challenges include the need for 2 days to test an average acceptable sample, which sometimes is difficult to obtain. Therefore, Ov-16 serology should be used in conjunction with the PCR test in black flies.

Other implementation challenges are related to sampling where obtaining the minimum sample size of 2000 children in an endemic focus is not possible.

The Ov-16 serology test should be conducted annually until the end of post-treatment surveillance in conjunction with O-150 PCR in black flies.

8.1.2.5 Research priorities

Two main topics need to be addressed. First, the sero-reversion of Ov-16 responses by age and over time should be investigated. Second, the new Ov-16 Rapid Test should be validated as a possible replacement of the standard test.

8.1.3 Skin snip microscopy

Skin snip microscopy should not be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA. Skin snip microscopy may be used in a transition to using Ov-16 serology; during such transition, skin snip microscopy and Ov-16 serology should be used in parallel. Skin snip microscopy, if used, should be applied with a sample size providing adequate statistical certainty that programmatic goals have been reached.

Conditional recommendation, low certainty of evidence

8.1.3.1 Background

The Ov-16 serology test and skin snip microscopy were both listed in the original (2001) WHO guidelines for certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis as diagnostic tests to be used in determining the absence of detectable *O. volvulus* parasites in humans (*37,38*). Since 2005, skin snip microscopy has been extensively used to follow up trends towards elimination in several APOC projects using community-directed treatment with ivermectin across Africa.

8.1.3.2 Summary of the evidence

The systematic review conducted on the use of skin snip microscopy to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA recorded two observational studies. The Guideline Development Group was divided on the accuracy of the evidence: three members voted that skin snip microscopy is very inaccurate, two voted that it is inaccurate and two considered the test accurate. Although specificity is 100%, the main challenge with skin snip microscopy at this stage of the programme is its low sensitivity (estimated at 20%). Additionally, skin snipping of humans seems to be redundant in the presence of O-150 PCR testing in black flies. Consequently, a majority of the GDG (five "yes" votes out of seven) concluded that the test was not relevant based on the low certainty of evidence (*Annex 3.3*).

8.1.3.3 Rationale for the recommendation

Currently, skin snip microscopy is widely used in Africa as a monitoring and evaluation tool to assess progress towards onchocerciasis elimination. Although skin snip microscopy is 10 times less expensive than O-150 PCR testing on skin snips, its sensitivity substantially decreases as the programme reaches the end of the treatment phase, making it inappropriate for use at this stage. Furthermore, a high rate of refusal has been observed in some communities as the manifestations of the disease decrease with the number of years of MDA implementation. However, as the test has been performed for many years, its acceptability is high in some settings.

Given the initial lack of consensus among the Guideline Development Group on the balance of desirable and undesirable consequences of skin snip microscopy for demonstrating the interruption of transmission after MDA, a vote was held. Five out of seven members supported a conditional recommendation against skin snip microscopy. The voting results allowed the adoption of a conditional recommendation against skin snip microscopy.

8.1.3.4 Implementation considerations, including monitoring and evaluation

Skin snip microscopy is currently used as a tool for monitoring and evaluation during phase 1, which is an appropriate context as sensitivity is still relatively high because the prevalence is still also high. Therefore, the use of skin snip microscopy was considered acceptable as a transitional test while Ov-16 serology testing is being introduced.

8.1.3.5 Research priorities

The acceptability of skin snip microscopy in settings of low prevalence should be investigated, as a high rate of refusal has been observed in some settings.

8.1.4 Ocular infection

Assessment of ocular infection (that is, the presence of microfilariae in the anterior chamber) should not be used to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

8.1.4.1 Background

Identification of microfilariae in the anterior chamber during ophthalmological assessment is a pathognomic sign of onchocerciasis and was included among the diagnostic tests to be used in the original (2001) WHO guidelines for certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis in order to determine the absence of detectable *O. volvulus* parasite in humans (*37,38*). It requires an experienced ophthalmologist with good knowledge of onchocerciasis-related eye lesions using slit lamp biomicroscopy.

8.1.4.2 Summary of the evidence

As for other diagnostic tests, the systematic review conducted on using ophthalmological assessment to demonstrate the interruption of transmission of O. volvulus in a human population receiving MDA against onchocerciasis for the purpose of stopping MDA recorded two observational studies, of which only one study allowed the evidence for this diagnostic test to be assessed. Testing for ocular infection was considered inaccurate, with a low certainty of evidence (Annex 3.4).

8.1.4.3 Rationale for the recommendation

In addition to the high cost of the equipment needed for this diagnostic test, the Guideline Development Group noted the difficulties involved in implementing ophthalmological
assessments in the final phase of elimination, particularly in settings of low endemicity, given the specialized technical expertise required. After considering its high cost and the need for specialized personnel to conduct the assessment, ocular infection assessment was considered inappropriate despite the fact that local communities appreciate the delivery of eye examination most of the time at no cost. Consequently, the undesirable consequences of ocular infection assessment clearly outweigh any desirable consequences, justifying this recommendation.

8.2 CONFIRMATION OF INTERRUPTION OF TRANSMISSION OF ONCHOCERCA VOLVULUS AT THE END OF POST-TREATMENT SURVEILLANCE

Post-treatment surveillance lasts on average 3–5 years. The following diagnostic tests are typically implemented at the end of this period to confirm the interruption of transmission of O. volvulus and hence the elimination of human onchocerciasis.

8.2.1 O-150 PCR (Poolscreen)

O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies should be used to confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus*.

Strong recommendation, high certainty of evidence

8.2.1.1 Rationale for the recommendation

Since the aim of the diagnostic test at this stage of the programme is to assess the risk of recrudescence of infection by the presence of the infective stage of *O. volvulus* parasites in black flies, the Guideline Development Group agreed to use the O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) test under the same conditions during the initial phase of post-treatment surveillance. This is why the criteria used for evidence assessment of O-150 PCR testing as well as its implementation considerations and research priorities are the same at the beginning and at the end of post-treatment surveillance.

8.2.2 Ov-16 serology testing in children less than 10 years of age

Ov-16 serology testing should be used in children less than 10 years of age to confirm the interruption of transmission of *O. volvulus* when the results of O-150 PCR (Poolscreen) testing in black flies are at or near the threshold.

Conditional recommendation, low certainty of evidence

8.2.2.1 Rationale for the recommendation

As is the case for the O-150 PCR test used to confirm the interruption of transmission, the evidence assessment of the Ov-16 serology test as well as its implementation considerations and research priorities are the same at the beginning and at the end of post-

treatment surveillance. Nevertheless, it is used only under certain conditions, justifying the conditionality of this recommendation. The first condition is when the result of PCR equals the threshold, meaning one positive infective black fly out of 1000 parous flies or 2000 total flies examined. The second condition is when the result of PCR is near that threshold, meaning 2 or 3 positive infective black flies out of 1000 parous flies or 2000 total flies examined.

8.2.3 Ocular infection

Ocular infection (that is, the presence of microfilariae in the anterior chamber) should not be used to confirm the interruption of transmission of O. volvulus.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence

Ocular infection (that is, the presence of microfilariae in the anterior chamber) should not be used to confirm the interruption of transmission of O. volvulus.

Strong recommendation, low certainty of evidence.

Rationale for the recommendation 8.2.3.1

As indicated for the rejection of ocular infection assessment at the beginning of posttreatment surveillance to determine the interruption of transmission of O. volvulus for the purpose of stopping MDA, its implementation to confirm elimination of human onchocerciasis is inappropriate at the end of post-treatment surveillance (see also recommendation 8.1.4).

9

STANDARD OPERATING PROCEDURES FOR STOPPING MDA AND VERIFYING ELIMINATION OF TRANSMISSION

9.1 INTRODUCTION

Once an endemic country has been completely mapped, with all the endemic communities identified and stratified according to their level of endemicity (hypoendemic, mesoendemic, hyperendemic or non-endemic), the national programme typically launches an elimination intervention mainly based on MDA during a number of years. This is known as phase 1 or the intervention (treatment) phase (*Figure 1*). Theoretically, this phase lasts 12–15 years, corresponding to the lifespan of the adult female worm whose death will lead to the permanent interruption of transmission.

At the end of mapping, sentinel communities are selected and monitoring and evaluation activities are regularly conducted to assess the impact of the programme after baseline data have been determined. These in-depth parasitological (skin snip), entomological and serological surveys are done every 4–5 years according to the existing procedures of regional onchocerciasis programmes (*36*,*70*,*71*). The programme should continue treatment with ivermectin with at least 80% coverage of the eligible population each year (assuming MDA is performed annually) until the infection has been interrupted. At this stage, the country will consider stopping the intervention (MDA mainly) and start post-treatment surveillance.

9.2 POST-TREATMENT SURVEILLANCE (PHASE 2)

9.2.1 Step 1

Before initiating post-treatment surveillance, the health ministry establishes a national oversight committee to review programme data and validate that the criteria for interruption of transmission have been met. The committee should be independent from the national programme and comprise national and international experts, in accordance with practice in some countries in Africa (72). This committee can be embedded in any existing national committee for neglected tropical disease activities or onchocerciasis-specific matters.

9.2.2 Step 2

During an annual meeting, the national oversight committee advises its respective health ministry to stop MDA according to the recommendations contained in these guidelines. The decision to stop MDA, based on the results of entomological (O-150 PCR Poolscreen) and serological (Ov-16) testing, is summarized by the decision tree in *Figure 2*. These tests are conducted 12 months after the last round of MDA and at the peak period of parasite transmission. After a PTS period of 3–5 years, and on the advice of the national oversight committee, interruption of transmission is confirmed, by entomological (O-150 PCR Poolscreen) test and if necessary, by additional serological (Ov-16) testing. An algorithm on O-150 PCR testing has been incorporated into a flow chart of programmatic decision points including reimplementation of programme measures (*Figure 3*).

Decision tree for stopping MDA as elimination programmes transition from phase 1 (treatment) to phase 2 (post-treatment surveillance) using both PCR in black flies and serology in children aged under10 years Figure 2



ATP, annual transmission potential; MDA, mass drug administration; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; PTS, post-treatment surveillance; STP, seasonal rransmission potential

Few is defined here as below 10.

Overall prevalence: the number of seropositive children minus the number of seropositive children who tested negative at PCR on skin snips, divided by the number of children who were tested for serology Post-treatment surveillance decision tree for the detection, confirmation and response to a potential recrudescence event (modified from Program Coordinating Committee and OEPA Staff, 2012 (20))

Figure 3



ATP, annual transmission potential; MDA, mass drug administration; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; PTS, post-treatment surveillance; STP, seasonal transmission potential

¹ Few is defined here as below 10.

Overall prevalence: the number of seropositive children minus the number of seropositive children who tested negative at PCR on skin snips, divided by the number of children who were tested for serology. The 3–5 years of post-treatment surveillance can be extended in areas where lymphatic filariasis is coendemic and ongoing treatment for this disease may continue after the decision to stop MDA for onchocerciasis has been justified (73). Furthermore, because the risk of reintroduction of infection exists it is likely that within a single country, or among WHO regions, interventions may stop at different times. The two most relevant risk factors for reintroduction of infection are dispersal of infected flies, which may be transported via wind currents from endemic areas, and infected persons emigrating from endemic areas with active transmission to cleared areas. Referring to migration, other factors such as political instability in neighbouring countries may also increase the risk of recrudescence of parasite transmission, highlighting the need to address cross-border issues.

Under normal circumstances, post-treatment surveillance ends in 3-5 years. This supports the three recommendations on confirmation of the interruption of transmission (see sections 8.2.1–8.2.3). This is based on O-150 PCR testing. In the case of insufficient or absence of flies, then the Ov-16 serology test should be used.

9.2.3 Step 3

At the end of post-treatment surveillance, the independent national oversight committee reviews all the data assembled by the country programme, either countrywide or by individual foci or transmission zone. Once the committee has made its assessment and is satisfied that its findings agree with the present verification guidelines and that the risk of re-introduction or recrudescence of infection no longer exists, the secretariat of the national programme prepares a country report (dossier) according to the format in *Annex 5* and contacts WHO to begin the verification process.

9.2.4 Step 4

The Ministry of Health submits the dossier to WHO through the Country Office and the Region, in order to start the verification process by an international verification team.

9.3 THE INTERNATIONAL VERIFICATION TEAM

After receipt of the country report, WHO constitutes an international verification team to independently assess the dossier on its behalf, including a country field visit, and recommends to WHO that it either supports or rejects the national assessment of transmission interruption and therefore the national claim of interruption of transmission of the onchocercal parasite.

9.4 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ELIMINATION

Elimination status can be granted to a country only by the WHO Director-General after all detected foci under long-term, continuous ivermectin treatment have been verified as free of transmission, and after sufficient evidence has been provided that all areas of potential transmission have been identified, and therefore that transmission of *O. volvulus* can be excluded to occur any longer in that country based on the report of the international verification team.

9.5 CONCLUSION

Elimination of transmission of *O. volvulus* cannot be verified until a sufficient number of years of treatment with ivermectin and post-treatment surveillance has been concluded.

In certain situations where transmission continues in neighbouring countries, WHO may decide not to grant a country acknowledgement of elimination until areas immediately surrounding that country have interrupted transmission.

10 POST-ELIMINATION SURVEILLANCE (PHASE 3)

If elimination is documented through (i) appropriate testing of black flies and (ii) corroborated through serological evaluation of children under 10 years of age as necessary, the national programme establishes a post-elimination surveillance system to detect possible renewal of parasite transmission (recrudescence or reintroduction) both in previously endemic and in non-endemic areas as well as in areas where imported cases might be expected to occur. Such post-elimination surveillance can be centred on entomological assessments by the demonstration of the absence of infective-stage larvae of *O. volvulus* in the vector population as determined by O-150 PCR using O. volvulus-specific DNA probes. Such assessments should be conducted at regular intervals until elimination is verified in all countries in the relevant WHO region, or at least until any risk of recrudescence or reintroduction can substantially be excluded.

FUTURE CONSIDERATIONS

11.1 REVISION

It is anticipated that new discoveries, such as improved diagnostic assays or new interventions, will be forthcoming. These innovations should be tested and validated under field conditions for applicability and, if shown to be suitable, incorporated into the revised version of these guidelines for future consideration by 2020.

In addition, further clarification on co-endemicity of onchocerciasis and lymphatic filariasis will likely emerge over the ensuing years as more and more programmes encounter this situation and specific lessons are drawn.

11.2 MODELLING

The metrics derived for the control of onchocerciasis have been supported extensively by both field and modelling-based research. The models most widely used by control programmes are ONCHOSIM (74), SIMON (75) and the EuSimon model refined for the Americas and currently used by the OEPA. Various independent approaches have examined several questions relevant to elimination, such as the persistence of onchocerciasis under different ecological conditions or the feasibility of elimination under vector control and MDA (76–82). Although these investigations have improved understanding of onchocerciasis control and elimination, current and future strategies still face new challenges that must be addressed. These include the potential effect of macrofilaricides on long-term mass distribution of ivermectin and the extent to which this intervention shortens the duration of annual, twice yearly or quarterly MDA until elimination. The refinement of these models by sufficient, good-quality data will improve the prediction of elimination of human onchocerciasis in the future.

11

12 DISSEMINATION AND EVALUATION OF THE EFFECT OF IMPLEMENTING THE GUIDELINES

These guidelines will be issued and launched at a suitable event on control and elimination of neglected tropical diseases, for maximum visibility.

The WHO secretariat will work closely with neglected tropical disease focal points in the regional offices in Africa, the Americas and the Eastern Mediterranean, in collaboration with their counterparts within country offices of all onchocerciasis-endemic countries, to ensure wide dissemination of the guidelines to end-users, including national programme managers and their respective implementing partners. The guidelines will also be available electronically on the WHO website in an easily downloadable version.

The effect of implementation will be evaluated by the number of foci that have met the elimination targets of the WHO Roadmap on neglected tropical diseases (83) on an annual basis by using these guidelines.

REFERENCES

- Amazigo U, Noma M, Bump J, Benton B, Liese B, Yameogo L et al. Onchocerciasis. In: Jamison DT, Feachem RG, Makgoba MW, Bos Er, Baingana FK, Hofman KJ, Rogo KO, editors. Disease and mortality in sub-Saharan Africa, 2nd edition. Washington (DC): World Bank; 2006:215–22.
- Hoerauf AM. Onchocerciasis. In: Guerrant RL, Walker DH, Weller PR, editors. Tropical Infectious Diseases. Principles, pathogens and practice, 3rd edition. Edinburgh: Elsevier; 2011:741–9.
- 3. Looking back: success in Africa. Achieving the objectives or 'the hard facts file'. In: Success in Africa: the Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa, 1974– 2002. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002:57–59.
- 4. Cupp EW, Sauerbrey M, Richards F. Elimination of human onchocerciasis: history of progress and current feasibility using ivermectin (Mectizan®) monotherapy. Acta Trop. 2011;120 (Suppl 1):S100–8. doi:10.1016/j.actatropica.2010.08.009.
- 5. Crump A, Morel CM, Omura S. The onchocerciasis chronicle: from the beginning to the end? Trends Parasitol. 2012;28:280–8. doi:10.1016/j.pt.2012.04.005.
- 6. Cupp EW, Mackenzie CD, Unnasch TR. Importance of ivermectin to human onchocerciasis: past, present, and the future. Res Rep Trop Med. 2011;2:81–92. doi. org/10.2147/RRTM.S19477.
- Eberhard ML, Remme JHF, Richards FO. Onchocerciasis. In: Heymann DL, editor. Control of communicable diseases manual, 19th edition. Washington (DC): American Public Health Association; 2008:443–6.
- Ogoussan KT, Hopkins AD. Mectizan[®] procurement and delivery for onchocerciasis mass drug administration programmes. Acta Trop. 2011;120 (Suppl 1):S173–6. doi:10.1016/j.actatropica.2010.10.004.
- WHO resolutions WHA47.32 (Onchocerciasis through ivermectin distribution; http://www.who.int/neglected_diseases/mediacentre/WHA_47.32_Eng.pdf, accessed December 2015) and WHA62.21 (Prevention of avoidable blindness and visual impairment; http://www.who.int/neglected_diseases/mediacentre/ WHA_62.1_Eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed December 2015).
- PAHO resolutions CD35.R14 (Status of the eradication/elimination of certain diseases from the Region; http://iris.paho.org/xmlui/bitstream/handle/123456789/1551/ CD35.R14en.pdf?sequence=1, accessed December 2015) and CD49.R19 (Elimination of neglected tropical diseases and other poverty-related infections (http://new.paho.org/hq/dmdocuments/2009/CD49.R19%20(Eng.).pdf, accessed December 2015).

- Rodriguez-Perez MA, Lutzow-Steiner MA, Segura-Cabrera A, Lizarazo-Ortega C, Dominguez-Vazquez A, Sauerbrey M et al. Rapid suppression of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission in two communities of the southern Chiapas focus, Mexico, achieved by quarterly treatments with Mectizan. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2008;79:239–44.
- 12. Informal consultation on elimination of onchocerciasis transmission with current tools in Africa "Shrinking the map". Ouagadougou: World Health Organization/ African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control; 2009 (WHO/APOC/MG/09.1).
- 13. Conceptual and operational framework of onchocerciasis elimination with ivermectin treatment. Ouagadougou: World Health Organization/African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control; 2010 (WHO/APOC/MG/10.1).
- 14. Katholi CR, Toe L, Merriweather A, Unnasch TR. Determining the prevalence of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection in vector populations by polymerase chain reaction screening of pools of black flies. J Infect Dis. 1995;172:1414–7.
- 15. Unnasch TR, Meredith SE. The use of degenerate primers in conjunction with strain and species oligonucleotides to classify *Onchocerca volvulus*. Methods Mol Biol. 1996;50:293–303.
- 16. Reid GD. Structure and function of the cibarial armature in Simuliidae. Med Vet Entomol. 1994;8:295–301.
- 17. Walsh JF, Davies JB, LeBerre R, Garms R. Standardization of criteria for assessing the effect of *Simulium* control in onchocerciasis control programmes. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1978;72:675–6.
- Onchocerciasis and its control. Report of a WHO Expert Committee on Onchocerciasis Control. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1995 (WHO Technical Report Series, No. 852).
- 19. Agoua H, Alley ES, Hougard JM, Akpoboua KLB, Boatin B, Sékétéli A. Etudes entomologiques de post-traitement dans le programme de lutte contre l'onchocercose en Afrique de l'Ouest. Parasite. 1995;2:281–8. doi.org/10.1051/parasite/1995023281.
- 20. Program Coordinating Committee and OEPA Staff. Guide to detecting a potential recrudescence of onchocerciasis during the post-treatment surveillance period: the American paradigm. Res Rep Trop Med. 2012;3:21–33. doi.org/10.2147/RRTM. S30482.
- 21. Lindblade KA, Arana B, Zea-Flores G, Rizzo N, Porter CH, Dominguez A et al. Elimination of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission in the Santa Rosa focus of Guatemala. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2007;77:334–41.
- 22. Diawara L, Traoré MO, Badji A, Bissan Y, Doumbia K, Goita SF et al. Feasibility of onchocerciasis elimination with ivermectin treatment in endemic foci in Africa: first evidence from studies in Mali and Senegal. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2009;3:e497. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000497.
- 23. Tekle AH, Elhassan E, Isiyaku S, Amazigo UV, Bush S, Noma M et al. Impact of long-term treatment of onchocerciasis with ivermectin in Kaduna State, Nigeria: first evidence of the potential for elimination in the operational area of the African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control. Parasit Vectors. 2012;5:28.

- 24. Duerr HP, Eichner M. Epidemiology and control of onchocerciasis: the threshold biting rate of savannah onchocerciasis in Africa. Int J Parasitol. 2010;40:641–50. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2009.10.016.
- 25. Porter CH, Collins RC, Brandling-Bennett DA. Vector density, parasite prevalence, and transmission of *Onchocerca volvulus* in Guatemala. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1988;39:567–74.
- Basanez MG, Collins RC, Porter CH, Little MP, Brandling-Bennett D. Transmission intensity and the patterns of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection in human communities. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2002;67:669–79.
- 27. Garms R, Lakwo TL, Ndyomugyenyi R, Kipp W, Rubaale T, Tukesiga E et al. The elimination of the vector *Simulium neavei* from the Itwara onchocerciasis focus in Uganda by ground larviciding. Acta Trop. 2009;111:203–10. doi:10.1016/j. actatropica.2009.04.001.
- Lobos E, Weiss N, Karam M, Taylor HR, Ottesen EA, Nutman TB. An immunogenic Onchocerca volvulus antigen: a specific and early marker of infection. Science. 1991;251:1603–5.
- 29. Weil GJ, Steel C, Liftis F, Li BW, Mearns G, Lobos E et al. A rapid-format antibody card test for diagnosis of onchocerciasis. J Infect Dis. 2000;182:1796–9.
- 30. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Lizarazo-Ortega C, Hassan HK, Dominguez-Vasquez A, Mendez-Galvan J, Lugo-Moreno P et al. Evidence for suppression of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission in the Oaxaca focus in Mexico. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2008;78:147–52.
- 31. Gonzales RJ, Cruz-Ortiz N, Rizzo N, Richards J, Zea-Flores G, Dominguez A et al. Successful interruption of transmission of *Onchocerca volvulus* in the Escuintla-Guatemala focus, Guatemala. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2009;3:e404.
- 32. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Unnasch TR, Dominguez-Vazquez A, Morales-Castro AL, Richards FO, Pena-Flores GP et al. Lack of active *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission in the northern Chiapas focus of Mexico. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2010;83:15–20. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.2010.09-0626doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000404.
- 33. Cruz-Ortiz N, Gonzalez RJ, Lindblade KA, Richards FO, Sauerbrey M, Zea-Flores G et al. Elimination of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission in the Huehuetenango focus of Guatemala. J Parasitol Res. 2012:638429. doi:10.1155/2012/638429.
- 34. Katabarwa MN, Walsh F, Habomugisha P, Lakwo TL, Agunyo S, Oguttu DW et al. Transmission of onchocerciasis in Wadelai focus of northwestern Uganda has been interrupted and the disease eliminated. J Parasitol Res. 2012:748540. doi:10.1155/2012/748540.
- Oguttu D, Byamukama E, Katholi CR, Habomugisha P, Nahabwe C, Ngabirano M, Hassan KH, Lakwo T, Katabarwa M, Richards FO, Unnasch TR. Serosurveillance to monitor onchocerciasis elimination: the Uganda experience. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2014:90(2): 339–45. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.13-0546.
- 36. Evaluation of the impact of community treatment with ivermectin using skin snip method [unpublished manual available from WHO upon request]. Geneva: World Health Organization/African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control; 2013.

- Criteria for certification of interruption of transmission/elimination of human onchocerciasis. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2001 (WHO/CDS/ CEE/2001.18.a).
- Certification of elimination of human onchocerciasis: criteria and procedures. Guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2001 (WHO/CDS/CPE/ CEE/2001.18.b).
- Gustavsen K, Hopkins A, Sauerbrey M. Onchocerciasis in the Americas: from arrival to (near) elimination. Parasit Vectors. 2011;4:205. doi:10.1186/1756-3305-4-205.
- 40. Progress towards eliminating onchocerciasis in the WHO Region of the Americas: verification by WHO of elimination of transmission in Colombia. Wkly Epidemiol Record. 2013; 88(36): 381–8.
- Elimination of onchocerciasis in the WHO Region of the Americas. Ecuador's progress towards verification of elimination. Wkly Epidemiol Rec. 2014; 89(37):401–8.
- 42. Progress towards eliminating onchocerciasis in the WHO Region of the Americas: verification of elimination of transmission in Mexico. Wkly Epidemiol Rec. 2015:90(43):577-81.
- 43. Moving from control to elimination: forecasting and categorization of 107 APOC projects in 15 countries. Ouagadougou: World Health Organization/African Programme for Onchocerciasis Control; 2010 (WHO/APOC/MG/10.2).
- 44. Mackenzie CD, Homeida MM, Hopkins AD, Lawrence JC. Elimination of onchocerciasis from Africa: possible? Trends Parasitol. 2012;28:16–22. doi:10.1016/j. pt.2011.10.003.
- 45. Higazi TB, Zarroug IMA, Mohamed HA, Elmubark WA, Deran TC, Aziz N et al. Polymerase chain reaction pool screening used to compare prevalence of infective black flies in two onchocerciasis foci in northern Sudan. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2011;84:753–6. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.2011.11-0009.
- 46. Traoré MA, Sarr MD, Badji A, Bissan Y, Diawara L, Doumbia K et al. Proof-ofprinciple of onchocerciasis elimination with ivermectin treatment in endemic foci in Africa: final results of a study in Mali and Senegal. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2012;6:e1825. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0001825.
- 47. WHO handbook for guideline development, 2nd edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014.
- Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P et al. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations [analysis]. BMJ. 2008:336:924–6. doi:10.1136/bmj.39489.470347. AD.
- 49. Lipner EM, Dembele N, Souleymane S, Alley WS, Prevots Dr, Toe L et al. Field applicability of a rapid-format anti-Ov-16 antibody test for the assessment of onchocerciasis control measures in regions of endemicity. J Infect Dis. 2006;194:216–21.

- 50. Golden A, Steel C, Yokobe L, Jackson E, Barney R, Kubofcik J et al. Extended result reading window in lateral flow tests detecting exposure to *Onchocerca volvulus*: a new technology to improve epidemiological surveillance tools. PLoS One. 2013;8:e69231. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069231.
- Fink DL, Fahle GA, Fischer S, Fedorko DF, Nutman TB. Toward molecular parasitologic diagnosis: enhanced diagnostic sensitivity for filarial infections in mobile populations. Journal of clinical microbiology. 2011;49:42–7. doi:10.1128/ JCM.01697-10.
- 52. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Dominguez-Vazquez A, Mendez-Galvan J et al. Antibody detection tests for Onchocerca volvulus: comparison of the sensitivity of a cocktail of recombinant antigens used in the indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay with a rapid-format antibody card test. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2003;97:539–41. doi:10.1016/S0035-9203(03)80018-4.
- 53. Pischke S, Buttner DW, Liebau E, Fischer P. An internal control for the detection of *Onchocerca volvulus* DNA by PCR-ELISA and rapid detection of specific PCR products by DNA Detection Test Strips. Trop Med Int Health. 2002;7:526–31.
- 54. Vincent JA, Lustigman S, Zhang S, Weil GJ. A comparison of newer tests for the diagnosis of onchocerciasis. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2000;94:253–8. doi.10.1080/00034980050006438.
- 55. Toe L, Boatin BA, Adjami A, Back C, Merriweather A, Unnasch TR. Detection of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection by O-150 polymerase chain reaction analysis of skin scratches. J Infect Dis. 1998;178:282–5.
- 56. Fischer P, Rubaale T, Meredith SE, Buttner DW. Sensitivity of a polymerase chain reaction-based assay to detect *Onchocerca volvulus* DNA in skin biopsies. Parasitol Res. 1996;82:395–401.
- 57. Zimmerman PA, Guderian RH, Aruajo E, Elson L, Phadke P, Kubofcik J et al. Polymerase chain reaction-based diagnosis of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection: improved detection of patients with onchocerciasis. J Infec Dis. 1994;169:686–9.
- 58. Boatin BA, Toe L, Alley ES, Nagelkerke NJ, Borsboom G, Habbema JD. Detection of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection in low prevalence areas: a comparison of three diagnostic methods. Parasitology. 2002;125:545–52.
- 59. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Gopal H, Adeleke MA, De Luna-Santillana EJ, Gurrola-Reyes JN, Guo X. Detection of *Onchocerca volvulus* in Latin American black flies for pool screening PCR using high-throughput automated DNA isolation for transmission surveillance. Parasitol Res. 2013; 112:3925–31. doi:10.1007/s00436-013-3583-0.
- 60. Gopal H, Hassan HK, Rodriguez-Perez MA, Toe LD, Lustigman S, Unnasch TR. Oligonucleotide based magnetic bead capture of *Onchocerca volvulus* DNA for PCR pool screening of vector black flies. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2012;6:e1712. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0001712.
- 61. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Danis-Lozano R, Rodriguez MH, Unnasch TR, Bradley JE. Detection of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection in *Simulium ochraceum* sensu lato: comparison of a PCR assay and fly dissection in a Mexican hypoendemic community. Parasitology. 1999;119:613–9.

- 62. Yameogo L, Toe L, Hougard JM, Boatin BA, Unnasch TR. Pool screen polymerase chain reaction for estimating the prevalence of *Onchocerca volvulus* infection in *Simulium damnosum* sensu lato: results of a field trial in an area subject to successful vector control. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1999;60:124–8.
- 63. Rodriguez-Perez MA, Danis-Lozano R, Rodriguez MH, Bradley JE. Comparison of serological and parasitological assessments of *Onchocerca volvulus* transmission after 7 years of mass ivermectin treatment in Mexico. Trop Med Int Health. 1999;4:98–104.
- 64. Katabarwa MN, Habomugisha P, Richards FO, Jr. Implementing communitydirected treatment with ivermectin for the control of onchocerciasis in Uganda (1997–2000): an evaluation. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2002;96:61–73. doi. org/10.1179/000349802125000529.
- Brieger WR, Ososanya OO, Kale OO, Oshiname FO, Oke GA. Gender and ethnic differences in onchocercal skin disease in Oyo State, Nigeria. Trop Med Int Health. 1997;2:529–34.
- 66. Mutalemwa P, Kisinza WN, Kisoka WJ, Kilima S, Njau J, Tenu F. Community directed approach beyond ivermectin in Tanzania: a promising mechanism for the delivery of complex health interventions. Tanzan J Health Res. 2009;11:116–25.
- 67. Makaula P, Bloch P, Banda HT, Bongololo Mbera G, Mangani C, de Sousa A et al. Primary health care in rural Malawi a qualitative assessment exploring the relevance of the community-directed interventions approach. BMC Health Serv Res. 2012;12:328. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-12-328.
- 68. Boatin B. The Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa (OCP). Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2008;102(Suppl 1):13–7. doi:10.1179/136485908X337427.
- 69. Keating J, Yukich JO, Mollenkopf S, Tediosi F. Lymphatic filariasis and onchocerciasis prevention, treatment, and control costs across diverse settings: a systematic review. Acta Trop. 2014;135:86–95. doi:10.1016/j.actatropica.2014.03.017.
- Training module for national entomologists in the management and supervision of entomological activities in onchocerciasis control. WHO/OCP. 2002. 389/01/VCU/ ADM/15.2
- 71. Training module for entomology technicians in charge of entomological activities in onchocerciasis control. WHO/OCP. 2002. 388/01/VCU/ADM/15.2
- 72. Guidelines for certification of onchocerciasis elimination in Uganda. Kampala: Ministry of Health of the Republic of Uganda; 2011 (http://www.cartercenter. org/resources/pdfs/news/health_publications/river_blindness/Guidelines_for_ Certification_of_Onchocerciasis_elimination_uganda.pdf, accessed November 2015).
- 73. Monitoring and epidemiological assessment of mass drug administration in the Global Programme to Eliminate Lymphatic Filariasis: a manual for national elimination programmes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (WHO/HTM/ NTD/PCT/2011.4).
- 74. Plaisier AP, van Oortmarssen GJ, Habbema JDF, Remme J, Alley ES. ONCHOSIM: a model and computer simulation program for the transmission and control of onchocerciasis. Comput Methods Programs Biomed. 1990;31:43–56.

- 75. Davies JB. Description of a computer model of forest onchocerciasis transmission and its application to field scenarios of vector control and chemotherapy. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 1993;87:41–63.
- 76. Mills RA. A quantitative approach to the epidemiology of onchocerciasis in West Africa. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1969;63:591–602.
- 77. Wada Y. Theoretical approach to the epidemiology of onchocerciasis in Guatemala. Jap J Med Sci Biol. 1982;35:183–96.
- Dietz K. The population dynamics of onchocerciasis. In: Anderson RM, editor. The population dynamics of infectious diseases: theory and applications. London, New York: Chapman & Hall, 1982:209–41.
- 79. Basáñez MG, Ricardez-Esquinca J. Models for the population biology and control of human onchocerciasis. Trends Parasitol. 2001;17:430–8. doi:10.1016/S1471-4922(01)02013-X.
- 80. Winnen M, Plaisier AP, Alley ES, Nagelkerke NJD, van Oortmarssen G, Boatin BA et al. Can ivermectin mass treatments eliminate onchocerciasis in Africa? Bull World Health Org. 2002;80:384–91.
- 81. Duerr HP, Raddatz G, Eichner M. Control of onchocerciasis in Africa: threshold shifts, breakpoints and rules for elimination. Int J Parasitol. 2011;41:581–9. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2010.12.009.
- 82. Collins, RC. Onchocerciasis transmission potentials in four species of Guatemalan Simuliidae. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1979;28:72–5.
- 83. Accelerating work to overcome the global impact of neglected tropical diseases: a roadmap for implementation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (WHO/HTM/NTD/2012.1; http://www.who.int/neglected_diseases/NTD_ RoadMap_2012_Fullversion.pdf, accessed December 2015).

